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The post of Secretary of the Methodist Conference and General Secretary of the Methodist Church

Background

1. At its meeting in January 2011 the Methodist Council was reminded that the Constitutional Practice and Discipline of the Methodist Church (CPD) makes provision for the appointment and reappointment of the Secretary of the Conference who, by that appointment, also serves as the General Secretary of the Methodist Church. Standing Orders provide that when it is proposed to appoint or reappoint to the post it is for the Methodist Council to submit a nomination for that office to the Conference, accompanied by a reasoned statement indicating the qualifications of the person nominated.
2. The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins was appointed to the post of Secretary of the Conference and General Secretary of the Methodist Church with effect from 1 September 2008 for a period of five years. In September 2013 Martyn will expect to continue ministry in the active work, and so the Council agreed that it would be sensible to consider whether it might be appropriate for him to continue in his present role or to determine whether the Church needed to put in hand processes which could lead to the nomination of a successor being made to the 2012 Conference. Martyn had himself suggested that discussions would be welcome at that point.
3. It was noted that in either case described above it would be necessary for the Methodist Council to make a recommendation to the 2011 Conference, either in terms of a proposed extension of appointment or in terms of the processes to be followed if a new appointment where to be required (with that designation being made by the 2012 Conference and the person appointed taking up the office in September 2013). 
4. Only one other person has served as both Secretary of the Conference and General Secretary. At the conclusion of his term of office he became a supernumerary minister. The question of the potential extension of an appointment has therefore not arisen under the current provisions of the Church’s Standing Orders. Standing Orders do not explicitly indicate what processes should be followed to determine the wishes of a currently serving General Secretary or to gauge the mind of the Church upon the way forward.  However they do contain clear processes for the appointment and reappointment of Chairs of Districts, and it was suggested to the Methodist Council that these should be the basis upon which this matter is considered. 
5. The Council agreed that:


A Nomination Committee be established with immediate effect with the following membership:

The President of the Methodist Conference


Chair of the Methodist Council


Chair of the Conference Business Committee


Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee


Chair of the Chairs’ Meeting, or his representative
6. The group sought to undertake its task expeditiously through e-mail correspondence and conference calls. First, soundings were taken from those who work most closely with Martyn in the Connexional Team and from Chairs of Districts. A process was then put in place whereby comments could be obtained from other Church leaders in the United Kingdom, from the leaders of a number of partner Methodist Churches and from other organisations and individuals with which the Methodist Church works in close co-operation. 
7. Having received and reflected on the comments, the Group also held one three hour meeting with Martyn and his wife Helen.  The meeting was joyful, hopeful and yet fully realistic, and it concluded prayerfully. Many aspects of Martyn and Helen’s life together, their vocations, their wider family, their children, their individual health and their well-being were discussed as well as the tasks to be undertaken in the near and future term within the Methodist Church and the demands which these would make of them. During the course of the discussion some practical suggestions were made to reinforce considerations which are already being given by the Strategy and Resources Committee and the Methodist Council and some new ones made for further consideration. In this respect particular mention was made of the development of improved working practices amongst senior members of the Team including the avenues through which ordained and lay employees can gain further insights into their work and refresh themselves physically and mentally. Information was also shared about the forthcoming appointment of an Assistant Secretary of Conference and the associated changes in the Connexional Team which it was felt would assist with the dual responsibility referred to above.

8. The Council received a report of all the consultations, the full text of which can be found as MC/11/56 at http://www.methodist.org.uk/downloads/coun-MC1156-GS-SC-appointment-120411.doc  The Council thanked the Group for its work, and in accordance with Standing Orders 114, 313 and 300(1) agreed to make to the Conference the recommendation contained in the resolution and reasoned statement set out below.

***RESOLUTION 

68/1.
The Conference appointed the Revd Dr Martyn Atkins as Secretary of the Conference and thereby as General Secretary of the Methodist Church for a further period of five years from September 2013. 
Reasoned Statement

The Revd Dr Martyn D Atkins
The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins was appointed by the Methodist Conference to the post of Secretary of the Conference and thereby General Secretary of the Methodist Church for the connexional years 2008/2013. Under his leadership, the Connexional Team have made substantial progress in introducing the changes envisaged in the Team Focus process. Increasingly, the Team work together as a unit inspired and supported by Dr Atkins’ style of relational management and his strategic leadership. New working practices have been introduced and consolidated and the next areas to be addressed have been identified. Similarly revised approaches to the work of the Connexional Leaders’ Forum have continued the support and encouragement which that body offers to leaders within the Methodist Church. Within the Team and beyond there is an increasing sense of direction and purpose. In addition to existing initiatives, some undertaken with external partners, new developments are underway within and beyond the Methodist Church. Dr Atkins has travelled widely within the connexion where his preaching, teaching and inspiration of the Methodist people has been deeply appreciated. He has forged good working relationships with other Church leaders both in this country and abroad which has been warmly welcomed both individually as well as at an institutional level. During his term of office, two annual Conferences of the Methodist Church have been highly successful and have encouraged the whole Church. An extension of the appointment through to the end of the connexional year 2018 will enable these processes to be continued, provide existing connexional staff the confidence they require to continue to develop their work creatively, and provide Dr Atkins and his family the context in which they can address their response to the many demands of this important role to their mutual wellbeing.

